Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

March 10, 2014
Memorial Hall

7:00pm
Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order at 7:15 pm.  Other members present: Robert Manners.  Member John Payne was absent due to illness.

Acceptance of Minutes: Bob presented a motion to accept the minutes of February 24, 2014 as printed.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Noteworthy News:  

Shelburne Free Public Librarian, Elizabeth Burnham will retire on March 29, 2014.  The Trustees will host a reception on March 29, 2014 from 11:00 am to 1:00 pm at the Shelburne Free Public Library.
Department Liaison Reports:

Town Hall – Bob suggested that the Board explore a custodial agreement for clean-up of bio-hazardous occurrences.   On more than one occasion, a patron has used the public bathrooms and left it in a deplorable condition.

Pratt Memorial Building Committee – the group will meet with Architect, George Dole, Jr. to review the architectural plans for the proposed renovations.  Bob indicated that he would speak with George about the reoccurring problems with the chair lift and suggest that a remedy for the temperature related problems in elevator shaft be added to the project.

Public Comment: None

Finance Committee Members Present: Leo Ojala, John Rees, Tamm Hannah, and newest member, Michael Hayes.

7:15 pm Sherry Clark, Shelburne Free Public Library Trustee RE: Library Director Position – The Library Trustees received five (5) applications for the position of Library Director.  The screening committee selected three candidates for interview.  Following the interview process, it was the Trustee’s unanimous choice to recommend Elizabeth Antaya, of Tower Road, Shelburne to the position; starting at an hourly rate of $19.66.  Elizabeth recently obtained her Masters Degree in library science; she has experience in archiving, cataloging, familiar with the library’s software, and library principles.  Her references were glowing.  When asked about potential challenges Elizabeth’s response included keeping patron’s interested, serving elders, attracting children, and keeping circulation up.  Joe thanked the Library Trustees and members of the Screening Committee for their thoroughness.  Joe requested that the Board postpone making a decision to hire Elizabeth until Select Board member John Payne has an opportunity to weigh in.
7:30 pm Terry Dun RE: Franklin County Technical School Budget – Shelburne’s fiscal year 2015 assessment is $159,170 (a $13,313 reduction); resulting from a decline in enrollment.  As educational requirements become more stringent with MCAS requirements, the school is needs to provide more classroom time for core curriculum as well as more classroom space.  Currently the Tech School educates more students (grades 9-12) than any other high school in the area.  To create more space, they have taken over the art facility to make two additional classrooms and they are looking at modular buildings.   Additionally, the school has capital needs: the roof is nineteen years old and leaking; the need for more classroom space using a permanent modular building system; and repavement of driveway and parking areas.  These projects total $2.1 million.  The school district has submitted a Statement of Interest to the Massachusetts School Building Authority’s accelerated repair program seeking financial help for the roof repair project.  If the school district is not successful, they will have to seek bond issue approval from the nineteen member towns.  Terry indicated that the school has not sought capital funding since 1976.  There was a time when the school district was able to set funding aside annually for capital improvements however, the practice was discontinued as a way of keeping assessments down.  Finance Committee member, John Rees encouraged the District to rethink their philosophy and begin putting money aside once again.   In the event the District must seek funding from member towns, everyone agreed that the loan payback should be spread over a five to ten year period.
7:45 pm Arms Library Budget Presentation (Laurie Wheeler and Sheryl Gilmore) – The Arms Library is seeking $26,495 for fiscal year 2015.  Their budget reflects an overall increase of 2.3% and includes an additional two hours for the Library Director for a total of 25 hours per week.  They Trustees are considering hiring a part-time maintenance person.  Sheryl indicated that the library would fund the position using unrestricted funds for the first year, and evaluate and/or seek additional funds from the Town in subsequent years if the position is successful.  Finance Committee members agreed that it would make sense to consider hiring an individual in the future to address all of the town-owned buildings.
OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Police Department Relocation – Bob would like to have a broader discussion when the full Board is present.

West County Food Pantry RE: Use of Cowell Gymnasium – Joe will meet Mike Feeney from the Department of Public Health to conduct air quality testing on Friday, March 14th.  The Board is still waiting to receive a formal proposal from the Food Pantry.

Arms Library Restoration RE: Town’s Funding Proposal – Bob reported that the Pratt Building Committee will meet on March 18th to finalize their funding proposal.  The group will meet with the Select Board and Finance Committee on March 24.

NEW BUSINESS:

Richard B. Andrews, Green River Auto RE: Request for Class II License – Rich Andrews is seeking a Class II license for his business located at 1445 Mohawk Trail in Shelburne.  Before acting upon the request, the Board requested that Terry invite Mr. Andrews in to their next meeting.

Raphael Torn RE: Jazz Festival Request for August 3, 2014 – Raphael would like to organize Franklin County’s first ever Jazz Festival on Sunday, August 3rd from 3:00 pm until 10:00 pm, on the Mole Hollow Deck.  Although the event is in the planning stages, he is seeking the following: permission to hold a live entertainment event; a one day liquor license; and permission to close Deerfield Ave.  At an initial glance, Bob does not believe the area is suitable for such an event.  He expressed concerns for parking, neighboring businesses, live entertainment, alcohol consumption, crowd control, and the overall integrity of the deck.  The Board will ask the Police Chief to review the request.  Following the review, the Board will invite Raphael to attend a meeting in April.

Whit Sanford RE: Capital Improvements Committee – Whit is urging the Select Board to form/appoint a Capital Improvements Committee to provide ongoing assessment, management, planning, and capital funding.  The Board will discuss her recommendation on March 24th.
Greater Shelburne Falls Area Business Association RE: Request for a One Day Liquor License – The GSFABA will hold its 17th Annual Auction on Saturday, April 5, 2014 at the Shelburne-Buckland Community Center located at 53 Main Street in Shelburne.  The Organization is requesting a one day liquor license for the event. Bob presented a motion to approve the request providing that the GSFABA provides proof of liquor liability insurance in advance of the event.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

First Annual “Pain in the Mass Tour” Request, September 21, 2014 – Meghan Milward, Event Director for the “Home Away Fund” is notifying the Town of their intention to host the first annual cycling event, entitled: The Pain in the Mass Tour.”  The two day tour begins in Marlboro, MA; spans out across Central and Western Massachusetts, and completes on day two in Pittsfield, MA.  The group will enter Shelburne via Shelburne Road/Old Greenfield Road; before entering Route 2.  They plan to have a police detail at the intersection of Route 2 and Old Greenfield Road.  They expect 250 participants and they anticipate cyclists will pass through Shelburne between 7:30 am and 8:30 am.  The Board would like to receive feedback from Chief Walker before acting upon the request.
Andrea Woods, Chief Procurement Officer F.R.C.O.G. RE: Eagle Elevator Maintenance Contract – Andrea inquired as to whether Shelburne wished to renew the contract for elevator maintenance for the third and final year of the contract.  Despite the numerous service calls to fix the chair lift at Arms Library in recent months, Board members felt that they were responsive, to the town’s calls for help and they were willing to reduce the overall cost of their services.  Bob presented a motion to renew the maintenance contract with Eagle Elevator for the third and final year.  Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.
CORRESPONDENCE: None

PUBLIC COMMENT: None

ADJOURNMENT: Bob presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 pm. Joe seconded the motion.  Motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
